

20th July, 1983

Lord Advocate's Chambers Fielden House 10 Great College Street London SWIP 3SL

Telephone: Direct Line 01-212 -0100

Switchboard 01-212 7676

The Principal Private Secretary to The Prime Minister, 10 Downing Street, London S.W.1.

Dear Private Secretary,

#### SCRUTINY OF NEW POWERS OF ENTRY

You wrote to Mr. Nursaw (then of the Law Officers' Department) on 13th December 1982 concerning Sir Robert Armstrong's proposals, as set out in his minute of 6th October of that year, for a revision of procedures for scrutiny of new powers of entry.

The Prime Minister's decision was that for the time being there should be no change.

The Attorney General subsequently wrote (on 20th June) to the Home Secretary proposing that the time for change had now come.

The Scottish Law Officers wish to endorse that proposal. They entirely agree that the responsibility for scrutiny of new powers rests somewhat uneasily with the Law Officers and it appears to them that the procedures proposed by Sir Robert Armstrong are now more appropriate.

I am copying this letter to the Private Secretaries to the Home Secretary, the Secretary of State for Northern Ireland, the Secretary of State for Scotland, the Secretary of State for Trade and Industry, to the Legal Secretary to the Law Officers and to the Private Secretary to Sir Robert Armstrong.

Gours streety, Christne m. Durca

Private Secretary

Good Mouch! Scribing powers of 



01-405 7641 Extn 3201

ROYAL COURTS OF JUSTICE LONDON, WC2A 2LL

20 June 1983

The Rt Hon Leon Brittan QC MP Secretary of State for the Home Department Home Office Queen Anne's Gate LONDON S W 1

SCRUTINY OF NEW POWERS OF ENTRY

Your Department will be aware of the Report by David Mitchell (then Parliamentary Under Secretary at the Department of Industry) on the objections raised by the National Federation of Self-Employed to existing powers of entry to business premises. As a result the former Solicitor General was given the responsibility for the scrutiny of all proposals in primary or subordinate legislation for new powers of entry. This involved a consideration of policy issues as to the acceptability of such proposals and operated independently of the normal scrutiny already undertaken by your Department.

I was never wholly in favour of a Law Officer, or my Department, being engaged in this work. When the Prime Minister considered this arrangement in December 1982 she concluded, in response to Sir Ian Percival's express wishes, that she would leave matters as they were for the time being. I consider that the time for a change has now come and I propose that your Department should take on this function.

I am copying this letter to the Prime Minister and to Sir Robert Armstrong.

Yours ora. Michael

Sor Machiners Responsibility

Sor Senting of Powers of Entry
Och 82

# With the compliments of the Attorney-General

Attorney General's Chambers, Law Officers' Department, Royal Courts of Justice, Strand. W.C.2A 2LL

01 405 7641 Extn. 3201

SVESUCE CE Harles





File

Bre

## 10 DOWNING STREET

From the Principal Private Secretary

13 December 1982

### SCRUTINY OF NEW POWERS OF ENTRY

The Prime Minister has now had the opportunity to consider the Solicitor General's minute of 2 December and the preceding papers stemming from Sir Robert Armstrong's minute of 6 October.

The Prime Minister thinks that it is right in principle that the Law Officers and their Department should concentrate on legal advice on matters in respect of which such advice is required, and leave policy issues to the policy departments. The Home Secretary has confirmed that, although he is not eager to add to the burdens of Home Office Ministers, he thinks that the responsibilities in relation to scrutiny of proposals for new powers of entry at present undertaken by the Law Officers could be perfectly well and effectively undertaken by a Home Office Minister; and that he would therefore agree to a transfer if that was the Prime Minister's decision. Nevertheless, the Prime Minister has concluded that the balance of advantage lies in favour of leaving things as they are for the time being, and has decided not to make a change at present.

I am copying this letter to John Halliday (Home Office), Jonathan Spencer (Department of Industry), John Lyon (Northern Ireland Office), Muir Russell (Scottish Office), Christine Duncan (Lord Advocate's Office) and Richard Hatfield (Cabinet Office).

E.E.R. BUTLER

Jim Nursaw, Esq., Law Officers' Department

CONFIDENTIAL

Ref: A09660

Ref: A09660

CONFIDENTIAL

CONFIDENTIAL

Fire Minister

You should also see:

CONFIDENTIAL

Fire Robert Armshoup's personal

Minute to me at fleg A.

Whiteless and Mr. Jenkin agree?

RRB

I am white the wear about the arrangements for

I spoke to you at the beginning of the year about the arrangements for scrutinising proposals for legislation to confer new powers of entry on public officials.

- 2. In 1979 the National Federation of Self-employed made a number of objections to the existing provisions for powers of entry of public officials into business premises. You invited Mr. David Mitchell to investigate these objections. One of the recommendations made in Mr. Mitchell's report was that the Law Officers should be asked to scrutinise any future proposed powers of entry. This recommendation was accepted, and the Law Officers have been doing this ever since. I understand that the Solicitor General has been the Law Officer who has undertaken this responsibility.
- 3. The arrangement has given rise to certain problems. Though proposals for conferring new powers of entry require legislation, and may on occasion raise issues on which specifically legal advice is required, the issues which determine decisions are primarily administrative, policy and political rather than legal. The Solicitor General is in this respect taking policy and political decisions rather than giving legal advice. The work which the Law Officers' Department is asked to do in support of this function is therefore different in kind from the rest of its work; and, as the Department is very small, this work is apt to divert its officers (most of whom are professional lawyers) from their main work in support of the Law Officers in their legal advisory role.
- 4. The Solicitor General has undertaken this work willingly, and would be content to continue to do so. It is clearly important and valuable that proposals for new powers of entry should be closely scrutinised at political level; and I think that the Solicitor General feels that the present arrangements enable him to supply a degree of close and critical political supervision which the previous arrangements did not provide. With the benefit of hindsight, however, it appears that the Solicitor General may have been given a task which is not strictly appropriate to the Law Officers and for which the Law Officers!

  Department is not properly resourced.

off or no price in the or was related to the light to the court middle of La red that a self-the and the self-the transfer a landte flam to I all . onjaction of the existing provisions the general stand of ordio (Mici to into and the state of t ora (Ch. a. Palit Tard Te of their god mode has rate past troom (2.0). din time of the analysis of the contract of the contract of the contract of The Village of Alexander of The the the terret Than of and the sold of the sold of the

CONFIDENTIAL I have therefore been examining with the relevant Departments, including 5. the Law Officers' Departments in Scotland as well as in England, alternative proposals for vetting proposals for new powers of entry which would ensure that the "Mitchell principles" were applied, that administrative and political considerations were given due weight, that legal advice was sought where appropriate, and that the work was done by a Department resourced to do it properly without undue diversion of effort from other matters. Proposals for powers of entry are already scrutinised by the Home Office, for local and private Bills as well as for public ones. It would make sense to bring together all the scrutiny responsibilities in one Department which should also be responsible for consulting others as necessary. I think that the Home Office (in Scotland the Scottish Home and Health Department) is the proper location for such a responsibility, and can deal with the policy and administrative issues for which the Law Officers cannot be expected and would not normally be asked to take responsibility. After consultations with the Home Office, the Department of Industry, the Law Officers' Department, the Scottish Office and the Lord Advocate's Department, I should like to recommend the attached proposals for your approval. I believe that the proposals, and specifically the procedures in (3), (5), (6) and (8) provide for proper political supervision at each stage. I understand that the Attorney General, the Secretary of State for Scotland and the

the Law Officers' Department, the Scottish Office and the Lord Advocate's Department, I should like to recommend the attached proposals for your approval. I believe that the proposals, and specifically the procedures in (3), (5), (6) and (8) provide for proper political supervision at each stage. I understand that the Attorney General, the Secretary of State for Scotland and the Lord Advocate have already indicated that they are content with the proposals, subject to your approval of them. The Home Secretary and Secretary of State for Industry can also be expected to agree. The Solicitor General is not, I think, persuaded of the need for change: he enjoys his involvement in this work, and he feels that the present arrangements provide a necessary degree of explicit Ministerial involvement in decisions about the introduction of new powers of entry. But he will of course accept your decision.

8. If you approved revised procedures on these lines, we should promulgate them in the "Guide to Legislative Procedures" which is currently being revised by the MPO and should be issued to Departments early in the autumn. As this

# CONFIDENTIAL Guide deals only with primary legislation, a circular would be issued drawing the attention of all concerned to the new procedures and the fact that they were to be applied equally to subordinate legislation. No public announcement of the change would be required; we have never declared that the central scrutiny role was to be exercised by the Solicitor General. 9. I am copying this minute to the Home Secretary, the Secretaries of State for Industry, for Northern Ireland, and for Scotland, the Attorney General, the Solicitor General and the Lord Advocate. Robert Armstrong 6th October 1982 -3-CONFIDENTAL

SCRUTINY OF POWERS OF ENTRY - PROPOSED PROCEDURES It should continue to be the duty of the Home Office to scrutinise all Bills (public, local or private) for proposals to create or re-enact powers of entry for the police or public officials in England and Wales, and in Great Britain or the United Kingdom as a whole. The Scottish Home and Health Department should have a similar duty in respect of exclusively Scottish Bills, and of UK and GB Bills creating or re-enacting powers of entry exercisable in Scotland. The Northern Ireland Office should have a similar duty in respect of exclusively Northern Ireland Bills and Orders in Council, and of UK Bills creating or re-enacting powers of entry exercisable in Northern Ireland. References in the procedures below to the Home Departments should be construed accordingly. In their scrutiny of Bills and proposals the Home Departments should have the duty of applying the "Mitchell" principles - broadly the need to minimise the constraints and burdens which powers of entry can impose on the owners or occupiers of premises. A Department should not propose new powers of entry in legislation for which it is responsible without the specific agreement of its Ministers. Any proposal for new powers of entry contained in a private Bill should also be referred to Ministers by the Department responsible for considering the Bill. A Department should, after obtaining the agreement of its Ministers, consult the appropriate Home Department(s) on any proposal, whether in a public or a private Bill, to create or re-enact powers of entry, whether into business or private premises, for the police or public officials. A Home Office Minister will have responsibility for the arrangements for considering all proposals in the Home Office; similar arrangements will be made in the Scottish Home and Health Department, which will arrange for clearance as appropriate by a Scottish Office Minister, and in the Northern Ireland Office. The Law Officers must also be consulted (through the Law Officer's Department or the Lord Advocate's Department as appropriate) by the Department concerned, if there is any question requiring legal advice in connection with proposals for creating or re-enacting powers of entry. Departments should initiate such clearance of proposals with the Home Departments and, where appropriate, the Law Officers at as early a stage as possible. 8. Proposals for creating new powers of entry should be specifically noted when a memorandum is put to therelevant Cabinet Committee for policy clearance; they should not be included in such a memorandum unless they have been agreed with the appropriate Home Department(s). Any proposals for new powers of entry arising after policy clearance should be cleared in correspondence with the relevant Ministers (members of the Cabinet Committee which gave policy clearance and others concerned), and the correspondence should make clear that the proposals have been approved by Home Department Ministers.

CONFIDENTIAL

Home Aggain Rights

Ref: A09670 CONFIDENTIAL AND PERSONAL MR. BUTLER I attach a submission to the Prime Minister about the arrangements for scrutinising proposals for legislation to confer new powers of entry on public officials. 2. There is one piece of background which I mentioned to the Prime Minister when I discussed this with her last January, on the basis of a manuscript note which I sent your predecessor on 5th January, but which cannot for obvious reasons be reflected in this submission. It is not merely officials with the Law Officers' Department who are diverted from their main work as legal advisers in order to carry out this work. The Attorney General feels strongly that he does not get the support he is entitled to expect from the Solicitor General on the ordinary work of the Law Officers; he has said to me that he has to do about 80 per cent of that work himself. One of the reasons which the Solicitor General gives for being unable to play a larger part in the legal advisory work is that he is preoccupied with the function of scrutinising proposals for new powers of entry. This is of course part of a deeper problem in relations between the Attorney General and the Solicitor General, and reflects the Solicitor General's preference for political rather than purely legal responsibility. But the Attorney General would like to be able to ask the Solicitor General to take a larger share of the burden of work falling on the Law Officers and would be helped in doing so if the Solicitor General could be relieved of scrutinising proposals for new powers of entry. Robert Armstrong 6th October 1982 CONFIDENTIAL AND PERSONAL